
 SOUTH WOOTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Assembly held at 7.00pm on

Friday 11th April 2014 at South Wootton Village Hall
PRESENT:  Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan (Vice Chairman), Mr J P Smallwood, Mr D Steward-Brown, Rev D Tate, Mr A Evans, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mr B Clapham, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk) and a number of Parishioners who signed the attendance list. 

Gemma Walker – Norfolk Wildlife Trust

APOLOGIES: Mr M Narborough, Mr D Gerrard and Borough Councillor Mrs Nockolds.
INTRODUCTIONS – CHAIRMAN AND COUNCILLORS: Mr Price opened the meeting by welcoming all in attendance. The register was circulated around for signing by the Parishioners.  
Mr Price explained that the Parish Council had unfortunately received the resignation of Ms Donna Scott. He explained that Ms Scott was the youngest Parish Councillor and due to her work commitments has had to resign. Mr Price said that Ms Scott had contributed a great deal during her time with the Parish Council, however stated that he hoped she may return in the future once her work load has reduced.

Mr Price explained that South Wootton Parish Council currently has 14 members who meet on the 2nd Tuesday of each month; he also explained that there are four separate sub-committees which meet every 3 months and the Planning Committee which meets fortnightly. 
Mr Price asked the Councillors, the Clerk and Assistant Clerk to introduce themselves and to outline their roles on the Parish Council. Mr Price explained that after a short presentation from Ms Gemma Walker from the Norfolk Wildlife Trust, each Committee Chairman would give a brief outline of their area of work during the past year and this would be followed by a question and answer session. All parishioners were invited to stay for cheese and wine at the end of the meeting. 
PRESENTATION FROM GEMMA WALKER – NORFOLK WILDLIFE TRUST:

Ms Walker explained that she was from the Norfolk Wildlife Trust and said that she works in this area known as the Gaywood Valley.

Ms Walker stated that the Norfolk Wildlife Trust had been lucky to secure funding from Heritage Lottery to look at habitats under threat.
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Ms Walker explained that whilst it was thought that nature reserves help wildlife; organisations have since found that this is not the case as the areas are often boxed in. The idea of Living Landscapes works with lots of organisations to create a network connecting different areas together. She explained that they are looking for two local Parishes to act as a Guinea Pig to map the area, by walking the footpaths and roads, to look at and record the different habitats within the village.

Ms Walker explained that volunteers were being sought to work in groups alongside members of the Norfolk Wildlife Trust to carry out the mapping.

Ms Walker asked if there were any Parishioners present at the meeting who like both wildlife and walking, perhaps they could leave their name to help on a day in May or June.

Ms Walker explained that she had a number of booklets to give away at the end of the meeting.

Mr Price thanked Ms Walker for her attendance and urged Parishioners to speak to her at the end of the meeting.
PRESENTATIONS FROM COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN:
ASSETS: In the absence of Mr Narborough the Chairman of the Assets Committee, Mr Price kindly read out his report. 
Allotments: He stated that all the allotment plots are currently taken. There is a small waiting list and we try to give South Wootton Residents priority as and when a plot becomes available.

This year, we have spent money on improving the main car park and have added extra car parking space at the Grimston Road end.

An additional water tank has been fitted for general use and the hedge has been trimmed by Professional contractors.

The Green: Professional contractors have cut and shaped the hedge along Nursery Lane and maintenance work on the dykes and drains has been completed.

The Village Hall: Extensive work to repair several leaks has been carried out on the main roof and at the rear of the Village Hall. Plans are now in hand to re-decorate the inside during the summer (July 2014).

Wootton Park: Wootton Park is a shared responsibility with North Wootton Parish Council and management is carried out by a separate committee.
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During the past year, the Pavilion roof has been replaced and the inside and outside have been painted. Repairs to the car park have been completed. The dykes have been cleared out and will be monitored on a regular basis.

A new Skate Park has been installed.

Mr Price asked if there were any other questions, there were none. 
FINANCE: Mr Jordan referred to the Summary of Accounts which had been circulated to Parishioners. He stated that in previous years some Parishioners have asked to be provided with a balance sheet. Mr Jordan said that production of a balance sheet would simply be a sheet with lots of figures and such information is available in the Parish Office along with the minutes of all meetings.
Mr Jordan stated that all cheques are signed by two of three people and confirmed that Parish Council meetings are open to everyone.
Mr Jordan stated that the Finance Committee meets four times during the year to examine each quarter Accounts, looking at what has been spent and any one off costs. 
Mr Jordan explained that the finances are looked at by an Internal Auditor as well as Mazars the External Auditors.

Mr Jordan referred to each of the four columns on the Summary sheet, and went through each service and explained the expenditure and income received. 
Mr Jordan also explained the various transfers to be made to the various Fund Accounts.

It was explained that the Cemetery Income was considerably up; this was due to it being used by people from North Wootton and from other areas outside of the Parish who pay double fees.

Mr Jordan informed that these funds are put to one side in case additional Cemetery land needs to be purchased in the future.

Mr Jordan explained that the Village Hall is currently running at a deficit of approximately £7,000. Mr Jordan said that £10,000 has been spent on repairs and the replacement of the Southern Section of roof.

Mr Jordan pointed out that the cost of the Solar Panels would not be included within this year’s figures. He said that it is hoped the income from the 40 Solar Panels would hopefully pay back the initial costs within four or five years.
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Finally, Mr Jordan was pleased to report that a Grant of approximately £3,000 had been secured to pay for the printing of the Neighbourhood Plan document.

Opportunity was given to ask questions with regards to the budgets. 
With no questions, Mr Jordan once again pointed out that all figures and books are available to be seen at the Parish Office and if anyone would like to look at them, they only need to call in and ask.

POLICY: Mr Smallwood stated that the Policy Committee generally meets four times per year, although sometimes if required it will meet on additional occasions.

He said that South Wootton Parish Council has Quality Status and therefore has to be careful of legislation at this level of Government.

Mr Smallwood said that the Policy Committee reviews the Standing Orders of the Parish Council, and the changes of how Councillors must declare their interests. Mr Smallwood explained that his wife is an Allotment tenant and should the Allotments be discussed, Mr Smallwood declares his interest and is not allowed to vote.

Another role of the Policy Committee is to consider the Appraisals of its staff, the increase of salaries and issues raised. He confirmed that at present the Parish Council employs 8 members of staff as well as a Horticultural Apprentice.  Mr Smallwood stated that particular attention is given to Health and Safety Policies to ensure they are up to date. 

Mr Smallwood informed residents that the Policy Committee deals with other legislation which may affect the Parish. One of the most important things to come into force is the Localism Act. He said that the Parish Council is still learning how it applies to its level of Government. 
Mr Smallwood asked if there were any other questions, there were none. 

PLANNING: Mr Evans spoke as the Chairman of the Planning Committee, he stated that the Planning Committee comprises of 7 Parish Councillors and meets regularly every two weeks throughout the year to consider all the Planning applications sent to the Parish Council by the Borough Council which is the Planning Authority for the area. 

The Parish Council is a consultee who delegates its powers of comment to the Planning Committee who during the past year has considered a total of 34 Planning Applications.

Of these, the Committee recommended support of 30 applications and objected to two for purely planning reasons.  One application was withdrawn for various reasons and the other, the Planning Committee gave delegated powers to the Arboriculture Officer at the Borough Council as the matter related to a Tree Preservation Orders.
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The Parish Council also made written and public representation to one Development Control Board meeting for the addition of a dwelling in a portion of garden at Mandalay.

The Planning Committee is also responsible for Highways matters and whilst most issues are of an immediate nature (such as pot holes in the road, overgrown hedges etc which are reported directly to the Highways Department of the County Council), the main agenda still remains the safety of all those using our roads.

The Planning Committee on behalf of the Parish Council have managed to get a reduction in the speed limits along Castle Rising Road and Grimston Road and will continue to push for a reduction round by the Village Schools. It is hoped that a safe crossing point at the junction of Oak Avenue/Castle Rising Road will be installed in 2015.

There were no questions asked regarding Planning.

LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK/NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN/POST OFFICE UPDATES: 

Waste Incinerator at The Willows Business Park: Mr Price was pleased to report that the proposed Waste Incinerator at The Willows Business Park was no longer going ahead.
Local Development Framework Update: Mr Price stated that The Borough Council in its Core Strategy document has proposed two locations in South Wootton for housing development. He informed residents that when the process first started, the area of land to the west of Hall Lane had 800 new properties proposed and the other near to Knights Hill behind Ullswater Avenue had 750 properties. The Parish Council along with North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils has strongly opposed the level of development at both sites and has seen the figures reduced to 300 at the land west of Hall Lane and 600 at Knights Hill.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council is still pressing for a further reduction in the numbers and it is thought that the actual figures will be known in July 2014.

Mr Price stated that whilst the Parish Council is unable to object to development, during the last two years it has tried to reduce the figures as much as possible.

Neighbourhood Plan Update: Mr Price informed Residents that under the Localism Act, there is a part which can allow Parishes to plan their own future. The Parish Council with the help of its residents has decided to produce a Neighbourhood Plan for South Wootton, which will reflect the wishes of the community with regard to any future developments in the village up to 2026. 
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Mr Price explained that a Project Group, consisting of Parish Councillors, village residents, the Parish Clerk and the Assistant Clerk has been working on the production of a Neighbourhood Plan for the past 18 months. 

Mr Price stated that the draft Neighbourhood Plan document had been sent to all residents and the six week consultation period finished on 28th March 2014.

Mr Price was disappointed to report that out of 1780 documents only 110 documents (6%) had been returned with comments.

Mr Price hoped that perhaps Parishioners were happy that the document was satisfactory and they did not feel the need to respond. Mr Price however gave thanks to all residents who did respond.

Mr Price said that along with the residents, several consultees such as Natural England, the Environment Agency, Norfolk County Council and the Borough Council, had also responded and the comments received would be analysed by the Project Group over the next few weeks.

Mr Price hoped that by the end of July a final document would be ready for submitting to the Borough Council.

Mr Price explained that the Borough Council will appoint an Independent Inspector to look at the document and hopefully if they are happy with it, the Borough Council will arrange for a Referendum to be held. All residents will be sent a copy of the final document and they will be asked a simple yes or no question, do you agree with the South Wootton Parish Council Neighbourhood Plan document.

Mr Price stated that if 51% of the voting residents vote in favour, the Neighbourhood Plan document will be adopted by the Borough Council and incorporated into its own Local Plan so that any future developments for South Wootton will be defined by our Neighbourhood Plan.
Post Office Update: Mr Price spoke regarding the closure of the Post Office at Nursery Lane, he explained that Mr Lee has decided to retire and had recommended alternative sites for a Post Office.

One site put forward was at Dawnay Avenue and the consultation period for this site has started and will run up until 18th April 2014 (Clerks Note: Extended to 1st May).
Mr Price commented that the general feeling was that most people were opposed to the proposed move to Dawnay Avenue. 
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Mr Price informed residents that Gary Herbert, the Senior Stakeholder Manager for Post Office Limited in the East of England had attended a Planning Committee Meeting and explained the process of the modernization.  He stated that 6,000 Post Offices across the country would be upgraded.

Mr Price explained that along with the Dawnay Avenue site, ASDA at Langley Road and Talking Heads at St Augustine’s Way had also been put forward as options.

Mr Price informed residents that the Post Office contacted both of these sites; ASDA did not reply and Ms Wright the owner of Talking Heads had been very keen to take on the Post Office facilities within the shop unit. 

Mr Price spoke of the Talking Heads site and stated that the premises are large enough; however the location had been rejected on distance alone, (distances imposed by government at within half a mile from the existing Post Office). Mr Price explained that distances had been walked and travelled by road and the distance between the Post Office – Nursery Lane and Dawnay Avenue and the distance between the Post Office – Nursery Lane and St Augustine’s Way were virtually the same. 

Mr Price informed residents that South Wootton, North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils had produced a list of 11 objections as to why the site at Dawnay Avenue is not suitable and that Talking Heads is the best situated.

He explained that Talking Heads is on the boundary between North and South Wootton and would be a better location to serve both Parishes as well as Castle Rising.

Mr Price commented that due to the incorrect address being used on the original consultation letter, the consultation date has been extended to the 1st May 2014, to accommodate the time passed showing the incorrect information. 

Mr Price urged all individuals to write to the Post Office before 1st May 2014 with their comments. He stated that Mr Herbert had indicated that the Post Office has in the past changed its mind regarding locations over 200 times.

Mr Price stated that the Post Office can be contacted in writing at FREEPOST Your Comments, by email at comments@postoffice.co.uk or by telephoning their Helpline on 08457 223344.

Mr Price confirmed that the Post Office will make its decision and this will be known after 1st May 2014.

OPEN QUESTIONS: Mr Price thanked the Chairmen of the Committees for their presentations and asked if there were any questions.

· It was asked if the proposed site at Dawnay Avenue has suitable parking provision for a Post Office.  
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Mr Price stated that there is not adequate parking at Dawnay Avenue, comment was made that Talking Heads has Car Parking facilities and is on a bus route.

· One resident asked if the Post Office was located at Talking Heads, what provision would be made for residents living at St Augustine’s Way regarding speeding traffic and congestion.
It was said that there is designated parking at St Augustine’s Way where as at Dawnay Avenue there is no parking provision at all.

· Another resident stated that Post Office facilities must be in the Wootton’s to adequately serve its residents.
Mr Price confirmed that South Wootton, North Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Councils had produced a list of 11 objections to the Dawnay Avenue site which they have forwarded to the Post Office.

Mr Smallwood added that he had written to the Post Office and had sent a copy of the letter to Henry Bellingham MP. Mr Smallwood informed residents that Henry Bellingham MP is entirely supportive of the Parish Councils views and he hopes to meet with the Post Office in due course.

It was said that Lord Howard of Castle Rising had also written to the Post Office expressing his objections. It was said that after the closure of North Wootton and Castle Rising Post Offices, he had been assured that the Post Office at Nursery Lane would continue to serve the Wootton’s.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council has concentrated on the site at Talking Heads, St Augustine’s Way. He asked if anyone knew of any alternative premises with an owner keen to take on the responsibility of a Post Office they should let the Parish Council know.

· It was asked if the Post Office could be run from the Village Hall or perhaps in an extension to the Parish Office.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Village Hall is occupied daily by the Pre-school as well as being hired at other times by many organisations. It was said that alternative premises would need to be existing available premises.
· It was asked if a new Post Office would be built if the proposed new development goes ahead.

Mr Price confirmed that this was difficult to answer as the numbers of new homes has not yet been decided.
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· A question was asked regarding Community Emergency Plans and whether South Wootton has any plans in place should an emergency situation arise. 
Mr Jordan stated that South Wootton does not have its own Emergency Plan; he stated that this would be incorporated into the Borough Council’s Plan.

· Finally, comment was made regarding the Village Fete scheduled for 14th June 2014. It was said that it is very important that the Parish should support the Fete. 

Members stated that a Committee has been set up to organise the Fete. It was said that the Fete Committee has been in touch with the Parish Council and the Village Schools, with pupils keen to get involved.  Comment was made that people have been very supportive of the event and it is hoped that the Fete will be ongoing and continue annually.

There were no other questions for the Parish Councillors.

CONCLUSION: Mr Price thanked everyone present for attending and closed the formal part of the evening at 8.05pm, inviting everyone to stay for cheese and wine which had been kindly arranged by Mrs Albinson.

Chairman







                         April 2015
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